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The issue of management, conservation and utilization of animal genetic resources in Cyprus was brought into the scene during the last decade and both governmental and non-governmental bodies have been engaged in relevant projects. The introduction of foreign breeds has led to breed substitution and as a consequence, for certain species like cattle and sheep, the existence of the very few indigenous breeds is at risk. Some imported breeds were well adapted to the local conditions and have contributed to substantial increases in productivity under improved management and feeding. In 2005, cooperative efforts between the Department of Veterinary Services, the Agricultural Research Institute and the Department of Agriculture started with the aim of establishing of a cryopreservation bank for animal genetic material.
Native cattle

A government project aiming at the in-situ conservation of the local cattle breed by giving financial aid to local cattle farmers, was replaced in 2005 by the relevant EU regulations providing for financial support to owners of indigenous breeds. During 2005, owners of 140 cows and 15 bulls were subsidized. There was a steady increase in the number of native cattle since the start of the project in 1995 until 2004, but a slight decrease in 2005 probably associated with delays in the payment of financial aid. For the ex-situ conservation, semen has been collected and stored in liquid nitrogen.

Native sheep

As with native cattle, the government project aiming at the in-situ conservation of purebred Cyprus fat-tailed sheep, was replaced by the relevant EU regulations providing for financial support to owners of indigenous breeds. During 2005, a total of 550 ewes and 30 rams in 6 different herds were subsidized.  Implementation of the project started in 1999 and the number of subsidized sheep increased until 2004 but showed a sharp decrease in 2005. The reasons for this decrease are to a large extent associated with delays caused by changes in the system of the payment of financial aid to the farmers. The local cattle and sheep projects are implemented by the Department of Agriculture in cooperation with the Agricultural Research Institute. 

Native Goats

There are two types of native goats, the distinct Machaeras breed and a population of purebred and crossbred animals. The number of Machaeras goats declined sharply between 1980 and 1990, but thereafter, the trend was reversed and today there are more than 30 000 animals. The breed is characterized by very good reproductive performance and quality of milk, but needs to be developed in terms of milk yield.

Other species 

Of the other farm animal species kept on the island, namely pigs, poultry, rabbits and horses, the available information indicates that there are no native breeds among them.

Local donkey

The non-governmental organization “Friends of the Cyprus Donkey” operates a sanctuary at its headquarters in Vouni village where a population of 100 animals are kept.  In the same place, a visitors´ information and education centre operates. The centre provides information about the Cyprus donkey to school children, media, interested individuals etc. According to the available data kept by the organization, there are 2 000 donkeys in the area under government control.  
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